NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

September 6, 2012
Albuquerque, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:21 a.m., Thursday, September 6, 2012
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:21 a.m., Thursday, September 6, 2012.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez, James Miyagishima, and Jeff Turner.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services, Margie Macias – Director of Support Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Regent James Miyagishima.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
There were no guests.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments.
At this point in the meeting all participants introduced themselves to Jeff Turner, the newest member of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, who is attending his first meeting of the Board.

Jeff Turner – Introduced himself to the Board of Regents and meeting participants.  He stated that he is a facility manager for Enterprise Holdings which is the company that runs Enterprise, National, and Alamo rental car companies.  He works throughout New Mexico, El Paso, Texas, and parts of Colorado.  He stated that he is the parent of a blind child who is also a former student at NMSBVI.  His daughter is now back in Albuquerque Public Schools at Albuquerque High School and is doing very well in the public school system.  He stated that he has a passion for NMSBVI.  He stated that he is excited to be a part of the NMSBVI Board of Regents and is looking forward to contributing to the management and growth of the school.  
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is good to be at this meeting at the ECP.  She has actually been at the ECP for the past couple of days participating in the Strategic Planning work session facilitated by Mr. Eugene McMahon.  She stated that the work session was excellent and the people that participated in the work session were outstanding and dedicated to seeing that the Strategic Planning process is a success.  Mr. McMahon was, as always, an outstanding facilitator for this process.  She stated that she was struck by everyone’s dedication to the process and everyone’s forward thinking and vision for NMSBVI.  She feels that we have a very good Strategic Plan that will be presented to the Board for approval as part of this meeting’s agenda.  She stated that in addition she was able to participate in the opening session for the Residential Campus and was able to address the Residential Campus staff and present a tribute to Patty Harmon who was a long time teacher at NMSBVI, and recently passed away.  Patty Harmon worked for NMSBVI for 34 years.  She will be greatly missed.  Patty Harmon was the author of the poem Tapestry in Time, which was written by her for the school’s centennial celebration.  She read the poem for the staff who were attending the staff orientation week at the beginning of this school year.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that he is happy to be in Albuquerque for this meeting.  He again welcomed Jeff Turner to the Board of Regents.  
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that she always looks forward to these meetings, especially when they are in Albuquerque.  She stated that her school has gotten a great start to the new school year with every one of her nine primary students being from NMSBVI.  She stated that for the past couple of years everyone at NMSBVI and Zia Elementary have worked hard to ensure a smooth transition from one school to another, and she is happy to say that she is seeing the fruit from this work as the students who transitioned from NMSBVI to her school are experiencing very little difficulty.  She thanked everyone at NMSBVI for their hard work, which has been a benefit to the transitioning students.    
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that she has also been at the ECP for the past couple of days participating in the Strategic Planning work session and thoroughly enjoyed the dedication and forward thinking of everyone that was involved in the process.  She stated that it was very obvious that everyone worked very hard on their Action Plans prior to the work session and the product that they presented during the work session was outstanding.  She stated that she is looking forward to the presentation of the Strategic Plan to the Board during this meeting.  She stated that the state fair parade is coming up on the 15th of September and she is looking forward to participating with the ECP students, staff, and families, along with the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico.  She invited Jeff Turner and his family to participate as well, if he wished.   It is a great public relations opportunity.     
V.
A.
Public Input.



There was no one present for public input.


B.
Parent Input.



There was no one present for parent input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we do have some time sensitive items on the agenda.  She stated that representatives from The Rutherford Group, our contract lobbyist, will be here at 10:00 a.m. for the presentation of the Lobbyist Consulting Services Contract agenda item.  Dr. Loana Mason from New Mexico State University will be here at 11:00 a.m. to brief the Board on the Personnel Preparation Program.  Julie Walleisa from Dekker/Perich/Sabatini will be here at 1:00 p.m. to provide input into the Capital Projects Update agenda item.  She stated that today’s meeting may also result in NMSBVI asking for a special meeting of the Board of Regents to approve a food services contract for the ECP.  That will be discussed more when we get to that agenda item.           
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the agenda, as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 26, 2012.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 26, 2012, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
C.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to her presented report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. June 2012 Financial Reports.

Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for June 2012, including:


Investment Report


Statement of Net Assets

Statement of Cash Flow

Operating Budget/Expense Report
Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the June 2012 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. July 2012 Financial Reports.

Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for July 2012, including:


Investment Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow


Operating Budget/Expense Report

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the July 2012 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
C. Inventory Certification 2010-2011.

Mary Sarate presented the 2010-2011 Inventory Certification for the Board’s information and approval.  She stated that this certification was not completed in the past, as required, so it is presented to the Board on this agenda so that our school records are complete and concise.  Mary Sarate stated that she would like to acknowledge her Business & Finance staff for their hard work which has put NMSBVI ahead of schedule in preparing for the audit.  Bea Montoya has moved from the front desk to the office that has responsibility for the fixed assets, and she is doing a phenomenal job and is very motivated.  Inventory is going to be a huge piece for NMSBVI and she is excited that Bea Montoya will be taking care of that area.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the 2010-2011 Inventory Certification, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Disposition of Assets.

Mary Sarate presented a Disposition of Fixed Assets requesting authority to dispose of, via public auction, sealed bid, 35 items classified as Equipment and Appliances.  The presented items do not appear on the current inventory.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to dispose of 35 items, classified as Equipment and Appliances, thru public auction, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items.


F.
Lobbyist Consulting Services Contract.

Superintendent Lyle presented a request to renew the Lobbyist Consulting Services contract with The Rutherford Group in the amount of $42,600.00 plus NM Gross Receipts Tax, for the contract period of December 16, 2012 through December 15, 2013.  Mr. Tom Rutherford, Mr. Jeremy Rutherford, and Ms. Deborah Torza from The Rutherford Group were present to address the board on their past work for NMSBVI and to provide a brief outline of their plans for future work, should the contract renewal request be approved.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it is her hope that the Board will approve this contract renewal request as NMSBVI has gained a great deal over the past few years while working with The Rutherford Group team.  Their hard work has dramatically increased what the State legislature knows about NMSBVI’s work and our needs.  The Rutherford Group has been our voice in Santa Fe.  She stated that due to their hard work on behalf of NMSBVI she is able to spend more time working at the school instead of sitting in Santa Fe during the legislative sessions.  Tom Rutherford stated that The Rutherford Group has been blessed to be the lobbyist for NMSBVI for the past few years and would love to have the opportunity to continue in that role.  They have experience a lot of successes in Santa Fe representing NMSBVI, and expect some new challenges in the future.  Tom Rutherford provided an overview of the challenges that they are looking forward to addressing during the future legislative sessions.  He also stated that it is a real pleasure to work with Superintendent Linda Lyle as she has such a broad knowledge of every aspect of NMSBVI and is inspiring to watch and listen to when she addresses folks at the State Capital.  He stated that a big challenge that they will face during the 2013 legislative session will be working to educate the many new legislators about NMSBVI.  Deborah Torza stated that this upcoming session will have at least 17 new legislators in the House of Representative, and an unknown number in the Senate.  Tom Rutherford stated that The Rutherford Group will ensure that all of the new legislators are approached in an attempt to educate them on the work and challenges at NMSBVI, and to win them over to our side.  The 2013 session is a 60 day one, so we will have time to schedule events for the benefit and education of the legislators.  It is always helpful when we can bring the NMSBVI students and staff to Santa Fe during the legislative session, or when we can schedule committee or sub-committee meetings at either of the NMSBVI campuses.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the State Land Commissioner is bringing his leadership team to the NMSBVI ECP next Tuesday (Sept. 11th) for a tour, and will then hold their leadership team meeting at the ECP.  They have also indicated that they are going to bring the legislators from the Albuquerque district.  She asked that they also try to bring the legislators from Otero County.  Tom Rutherford stated that they will make sure that they are also present for that tour and meeting.  Tom Rutherford stated that they would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have, and expressed their appreciation for the past contracts and would appreciate the Board’s consideration of approving a contract renewal so that they can continue to serve NMSBVI.  President Hall stated that NMSBVI has been very fortunate to have The Rutherford Group as their lobbyist, and she cannot say enough about their past support of NMSBVI.  Caroline Benavidez stated that when you have someone representing you, you hope that they catch your vision and feel your heart.  She stated that she has always been impressed that everyone within The Rutherford Group embraces the NMSBVI vision and is as passionate about the work and needs of NMSBVI as we are.  President Hall asked if there are any other questions or comments.  Alicia McAninch thanked The Rutherford Group for their dedication to NMSBVI and the NMSBVI students.  
UPON A MOTION by James Miyagishima, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the request to renew the Lobbyist Consulting Services contract with The Rutherford Group in the amount of $42,600.00, plus NM Gross Receipts Tax, for the contract period of December 16, 2012 through December 15, 2013, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.

10:16 a.m. to 10:46 a.m., September 6, 2012

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:16 a.m., Thursday, September 6, 2012, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Turner, and Hall, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Danette Fuller, Director of Student Services.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Turner, and Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:46 a.m., Thursday, September 6, 2012, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only item discussed was Confidential Student Information.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Turner, and Regent Miyagishima - aye.

IX.
Major Focus – Personnel Preparation Program.

Dr. Loana Mason, Professor for the New Mexico State University (NMSU) Personnel Preparation Program (PPP) briefed the board on the current status of the PPP, the status of the curriculum revitalization, and the efforts to increase statewide participation in the program designed to provide Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI) and Orientation & Mobility Instructor (O&M) certification to current certified teachers from public school districts throughout the State of New Mexico.  Dr. Mason stated that it is great to be speaking with the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  She stated that when she applied for the PPP position with NMSU she was very pleased to see that there was such a strong partnership between NMSBVI and the PPP.  She indicated that the PPP is up for AER re-approval, so she will be getting the program aligned for that process.  AER is in the process of updating their standards, which come from the Council for Exceptional Children, for the TVI Program.  Because of this, AER is not real sure when they are going to get the PPP scheduled for review.  They anticipate that it will take them another month or two to finish the standards update.  She stated that AER approval is not the same as accreditation.  She stated that during the program revitalization she will also focus on getting the program ready for the next accreditation review.  She stated that one thing that she wants to do during the program revitalization process is get as much input from teachers in New Mexico, as well as teachers from across the U.S. about things that are working in our program and things that work in programs across the nation, and input on ways that teachers feel the program can better prepare them for assuming their roles and responsibilities as a TVI.  She stated that the PPP currently has 22 active students.  This summer the program had a cohort of 7 begin the program.  Following her briefing to the Board, Dr. Mason stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have, or take any ideas or thoughts that they may have.  Caroline Benavidez asked if Dr. Mason has a venue or a way that she is going to solicit the input that she wants from teachers in New Mexico and across the nation.  Dr. Mason stated that she would like to establish focus groups as a way of getting feedback.  She stated that she is looking at a combination of on-line focus groups, and physical groups that can be pulled together to look at assignments, assessments, and syllabi, etc.  Caroline Benavidez stated that TVIs in the field will also have some very valuable input regarding methodology.  Many of the TVIs have learned things that have not been taught during coursework, and these things can be valuable to our program.  The Methods class is one area that comes to mind.  Caroline Benavidez stated that there are a lot of potential TVIs coming out of the Commission for the Blind.  However the current coursework process at the state universities makes it very difficult to get the desired certifications to teachers in the State.  Dr. Mason stated that conversations are being held at the university to identify ways to make this process easier and more logical.  NMSU has recognized that there is a problem with the degree and certification path and is working to resolve the issue.  Caroline Benavidez stated that in New Mexico you can get a Special Education license with a Bachelor’s Degree, but you cannot get a TVI license with a Bachelor’s.  This discourages a lot of certified teachers from pursuing a TVI licensure.  Alicia McAninch stated that over the past couple of days we have been working on the Strategic Plan.  She wanted to share that the PPP is playing a very important role in the Strategic Plan.  Dr. Mason stated that there are lots of ways that the NMSU PPP can work together with NMSBVI to promote the best education for children who are blind and visually impaired.  For the benefit of Regent Turner, Alicia McAninch provided a brief background on the establishment of the Personnel Preparation Program at New Mexico State University, and the role that the NMSBVI Board of Regents played in its establishment and continues to play as the program evolves, and she expressed how fortunate the State of New Mexico is to have Dr. Loana Mason as the program’s coordinator/professor.  Superintendent Lyle stated that when NMSBVI first started this project, with NMSU, NMSBVI paid the salary of the program professor and provided student scholarships.  Over time NMSU had taken over the professor position and was paying the salary while NMSBVI provided scholarships to certified teachers in New Mexico.   Due to the down turn in the investment market NMSU found it necessary to cut back some of their offerings and informed NMSBVI that they may have to let the PPP die.  The NMSBVI Board of Regents held discussions regarding this development and decided that this would not fit the NMSBVI philosophy and recognized that if we do not have a way to prepare our school district’s teachers for this important work we are going to have to build a program to go into 89 school districts, which would be financially devastating to NMSBVI.  It just made more sense for NMSBVI to take over the responsibility of paying the salary for the PPP professor.  We are hopeful that sometime in the future NMSU will be able to once again take over the salary responsibility so that the program is truly theirs, but we need to monitor the situation and protect the program within the State of New Mexico.  It is just too critical to our children to let it go away.  Caroline Benavidez stated that before NMSBVI established the PPP there was no program within the State of New Mexico, and the state had no TVI or O&M license requirement.  NMSBVI recognized how huge the need was for the PPP.  Since we have established this program we have increased the number of TVI and O&M certified teachers across the state, and the state now has a TVI & O&M licensure requirement.  President Hall stated that no other state in the nation has this type of program where a university has partnered with the state’s school for the blind.  The Board thanked Dr. Loana Mason for her presentation to the Board, welcomed her to the PPP, and expressed their pleasure in having her as the driving force during the revitalization of the PPP.
X.
Policies & Procedures.
A. Review/Revision of NMSBVI Policy 330, Procurement.

Margie Macias presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 330 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy was revised to reflect changes under the Construction Projects section.  In the past we had to consult with a design professional for all projects costing $50,000 and up.  This policy has been revised to reflect that this requirement may be waived at the discretion of the Superintendent if it is deemed unnecessary.  Section F.(2). has also been revised to reflect the correct oversight agencies for construction project approval, which includes the Public Schools Capital Outlay Council (PSCOC).  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision of NMSBVI Policy 330, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Review/Revision of NMSBVI Policy 430, Professional Leave.

Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 430 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy was revised to simply reflect current school titles.  There are no other recommended changes to the policy content.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 430, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Review/Revision of NMSBVI Policy 450, Unemployment Compensation.

Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 430 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy was revised to ensure that the General Policy statement cites the correct federal and state law.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 450, as amended.  (carried unanimously)

D. Review/Revision of NMSBVI Policy 455, Worker’s Compensation.

Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 455 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy was revised to clarify that sick leave would be reinstated if a qualifying disability resulted in an absence of 28 calendar days or more.  The previous policy stated four weeks, which is no longer correct.  Paragraph 1 and 2 have been revised for clarity.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 455, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Review/Revision of NMSBVI Policy 460, Catastrophic Leave Bank.

Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 460 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy was revised to remove the first paragraph under the  Definitions section, which was not needed; titles throughout the policy were changed to reflect current titles; clarification was added to the paragraph that requires that a minimum balance of fifty (50) days will be maintained in the bank; clarification was provided to the paragraph that stipulates that only one application per injury or illness is permitted, and the section that stipulates that it not be the same injury or illness was removed.  In addition a rule was added stating that Catastrophic Leave may not be used for less than 32 hours in any work week.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 460, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to complement our staff for how generous they are to the Catastrophic Leave Bank.  We have a lot of staff who participate in the program which allows them to utilize the bank should they have a future need.  We have a lot of employees who retire from NMSBVI, or who have accrued an excess amount of sick leave, ask to donate their accrued sick leave to the bank.  That is very commendable and is another example of our staff looking out for each other.
F. Review/Revision to NMSBVI Policy 465, Education Tuition Assistance.

Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 465 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy was revised to reflect an entitlement change that now stipulates that reimbursement by NMSBVI shall be a maximum of $1500.00 per fiscal year, and $7500.00 maximum per employee.  The section of the paragraph that limited reimbursement to no more than $750 per college semester has been removed.  We also added a new section at the end of policy that states that the tuition reimbursement program cannot be used to acquire a second undergraduate degree, and clarifies that individual course(s) that have been determined to be directly related to the essential functions of a position and beneficial to the employer may be considered under this program.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have. There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 465, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G. Review/Revision to NMSBVI Policy 509, Qualifying Criteria for Campus Based Preschool/Kindergarten Services.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 509 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy was revised to reflect the updated administrative code references; and now that we have two preschool programs on either end of the state the policy needed to be dramatically revised so that it fit both programs.  She provided a brief review of the changes that were made to this policy.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 509, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

H. Review/Revision to NMSBVI Policy 511, Orientation & Mobility.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 511 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this revision cleans up the language for clarity, but also recommends the removal of all of the benchmarks from the existing policy.  She stated that she does not feel that a policy is the correct place to publish benchmarks.  Benchmarks should be curricular driven.  NMSBVI is also pushing the envelope in Orientation & Mobility.  The preschool benchmarks that are listed in the existing policy are the benchmarks that we are achieving in the baby program.  We are, across the board, ahead of the benchmarks that are outlined in the policy.  She reiterated that policy should not be the place for benchmarks.  They should be driven by assessment and curriculum, which is our practice.  She stated that this policy was reviewed by the NMSBVI Orientation & Mobility Instructors and it was their recommendation that the benchmarks be removed.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she agrees with the Superintendent, but what she feels is needed is a means by which the Board can keep abreast of the school’s curriculum.  Putting benchmarks in a policy such as this does ensure that certain things are being done, and she agrees that our programs are good.  But she would feel comfortable if the Board has a hold on what is being taught.  How can we build in some assurance that the program will maintain a high level of quality?  Superintendent Lyle stated that our website currently has a link to the Birth to 3 Program developed Orientation & Mobility Assessment Tool that is used on 100% of the students that are enrolled in the program.  Every child’s file now has entrance data, and data collected over time, using that tool.  All of the content of the tool can be reviewed on our website.  In addition, the Residential Campus is required to use curriculum, and a tool that was developed by a Residential Campus Orientation & Mobility Instructor, Ron Later, which is also available on our website.  She stated that if the Board is more comfortable with the benchmarks being contained in the policy we can leave them there, with some update, but she does not feel that benchmarks drive instruction.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she does not feel that benchmarks may be appropriate in the policy, but would like some type of statement that references the tools and standards that will be used for the development of instruction.   Superintendent Lyle states that she understands Regent Benavidez’s concern and recommended an additional revision to paragraph 3.1.a. of the policy.  She recommended that the paragraph be revised to read “All students placed on one of the NMSBVI campuses will undergo a skills based assessment, by a certified Orientation & Mobility Specialist, upon arrival at NMSBVI, and annually thereafter.”  Caroline Benavidez stated that with that revision to the paragraph she is comfortable with removing the benchmarks from the policy.  The other members of the Board concurred.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 511, as amended.  (carried unanimously)

I. Review/Revision to NMSBVI Policy 513, Independent Living Skills.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 513 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that the proposed revision is a complete rewrite of the policy.  The existing policy only addresses Independent Living Skills, while our current curriculum focuses on the Expanded Core Curriculum which is much broader.  The current policy is inadequate.  The policy that is presented to the Board as part of this agenda is much broader and addresses the Expanded Core Curriculum which includes Independent Living Skills.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 513, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

J. Review/Revision to NMSBVI Policy 525, American Printing House for the Blind Federal Quota System.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 525 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy was revised to reflect that NMSBVI is committed to serving children throughout the State of New Mexico; includes the NM Department of Health Family Infant and Toddler Program in the registration process; and removes the reference to the Outreach Department and replaces it with NMSBVI.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch asked who was doing the APH federal quota registration.  Superintendent Lyle indicated that Beth Lyle at the ECP is handling that registration.  Caroline Benavidez asked if children get reregistered every year.  Superintendent Lyle stated that all children are registered annually, so that they must qualify annually.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 525, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

K. Review/Revision to NMSBVI Policy 645, Information Systems Resources.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 645 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that there are no significant revisions to this policy.  The minor revisions that were done include the removal of references to “bulletin board systems” since they are seldom used, and replacement with “electronic” mail systems so that email is covered; removal of the term “system’s manager” and replacing it with the correct title of “Information Systems & Technology Manager”; and removal of subparagraph 6 under the Provisions sections which required that information or mail from or to in house counsel or attorney representing NMSBVI must include an attorney/client privilege statement and the restriction from forwarding such email.  During the revision to this policy the school’s contract attorney was contacted and agreed that the statement does not need to be used.  We also removed the statement “Users shall not forward email to any other person or entity without the expressed permission of the sender.” as this practice is unreasonable and would dramatically bog down our system.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 645, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items. (cont.)
A. Personnel Report.
Veronica Hernandez reviewed the Personnel Report for the period ending September 6, 2012.  She stated that in addition to her report she would like to bring to the attention of the Board the new hire of Deidra Wolf as a full time Registered Nurse on the residential campus.  She stated that she has nothing else to add and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Program Updates/Quarterly Reports.
Superintendent Lyle stated that on the Residential Campus we currently have 41 students enrolled, which is an increase of 4 over this time last year.  Considering that we graduated 7 students and sent 3 back home we feel that we have done a good job of getting our enrollment numbers back up.  She reported that the school year on the Residential Campus has started off smoothly.  Maritza Morales, our new Secondary School Principal, is doing a very nice job and is taking the lead.  She is a great communicator and is supported by our staff.  Our biggest challenge on the Residential Campus right now is that our inclusion students fall victim to block scheduling at Alamogordo Public Schools.  It has been a nightmare for our Transportation staff.  We have actually had to add a second southern run because a student now has to be in class on Friday until 2:30 p.m.  It has been a challenge, but as usual our staff have been amazingly positive and flexible.  

Patty Beecher, Early Childhood Program Principal, provided the Board with an overview of what is happening at the ECP.  She stated that this is a trial year at the ECP as the Birth to 3 transition laws have changed.  This law change means that we have new students coming in throughout the school year instead of having everyone start at the beginning of the school year.  The ECP currently has 59 students, but it is anticipated that we will have 76 students by the end of the school year.  The ECP has been advertising for an 11th TVI since May of this year.  Interviews have been conducted, but as of this date the right candidate for the position has not been identified.  It is fortunate that the 11th TVI is not needed immediately, so we can take the opportunity to make sure that we are getting the right person for the school.  She stated that as our enrollment numbers increase, and the need for the additional TVI increases, her anxiety level will increase.  She stated that there are a couple of ongoing initiatives at the ECP.  They are working to ensure that we have a strong curriculum for academic students as well as the multiply impaired and developmentally delayed students.  Last year the ECP piloted a reading program in the kindergarten academic class and then expanded it to all of the 3, 4, and 5 year old academic classes.  That continues this year.  The ECP is also piloting a math curriculum for the 3, 4, and 5 year olds.  On top of that Philip Schweighert, as well as the two Speech/Language Pathologists worked over the summer to define and describe what we call a communication curriculum for the multiply impaired and developmentally delayed classes.  Our philosophy for those students who are non-verbal, and do not have another means of communication, is that all of their curriculum should be centered around helping them to communicate.  So any movements that they make should be designed to help them to access communication and to access their environment.  A fabulous curriculum for this has been developed and we are in the process of introducing it to the teachers, slowly.  All of our teachers are onboard and excited about the curriculum.  She stated that we are also expanding Orientation & Mobility (O&M) services to include all classrooms within the school, with the idea of working on the Expanded Core Curriculum for every child.  Superintendent Lyle added that the ECP has reached out to Mark Twain Elementary who has an intensive support program for students with multiple disabilities, has been very responsive, which means that we will be working together to create that kind of seamless support that has been talked about as the child transitions from the ECP.  Patty Beecher stated that to accomplish that she is contacting Instruction Managers within Albuquerque Public Schools to have them come to the ECP so that we can give them a presentation about our school and our population.  We will give them a tour of the school and introduce them to the students who will be graduating from the ECP.  We are going to do this in hopes of partnering better with them to help with placement decisions on those students and to help give the schools a heads up on programmatic needs.  This will smooth the transition process from the ECP to the public school system.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she feels it will also be beneficial to the Instruction Managers if they are given some information regarding VI instruction in general.  Conversation continued on the importance of educating the public schools on the instruction needs of students who are blind or visually impaired.  Following her presentation to the Board Patty Beecher stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions. The Board thanked Petty Beecher for her hard work.  Patty Beecher thanked the Board of Regents for their support.
Superintendent Lyle reviewed the program reports for the Outreach Program; Braille Production; Low Vision Clinics; Baby Program; and the Instructional Resource Center.  
K. Capital Projects Update.
Superintendent Lyle introduced Julie Walleisa who is our design architect with Dekker/Perich/Sabatini (DPS) who is here today to talk about Capital Project issue.  Julie Walleisa stated that the last time she addressed the Board was June 2012.  At that time we were presenting, for Board approval, the 5 year facilities master plan (FMP).  This is a document that is required by the Public Schools Facility Authority (PSFA), who approves construction funding for all of the public schools in the state.  We had a very good discussion with the Board regarding this matter, and the Board approved the presented FMP.  PSFA then reviewed the FMP and approved it, so that plan is currently in place and is the basis for funding requests for the next 5 years.  As things within the FMP change due to timing, order, etc., we can just update the relevant pieces of the FMP.  In 5 years NMSBVI will be required to update the FMP for the next 5 years.  Since the FMP was approved it feels like we have been constantly using that document to ask for capital project funding from various agencies.  Because NMSBVI and the New Mexico School for the Deaf (NMSD) are in the unique circumstance of straddling the NM Higher Education Department (HED) and PSFA for funding, we have taken funding requests to both departments.  She stated that she has been very encouraged by the responses that we have been receiving.  Everyone acknowledges that the school has needs; that the FMP clearly lays out the needs; and the school will get money for the needs.  The question now is more timing and momentum to keep things moving forward.  She stated that the top few projects have been presented to both HED and PSFA for funding.  The way it works at HED is that everything is driven by whether it is a GO Bond year when there will be a lot of money, a severance tax Bond year when there won’t be a lot of money, and how to prioritize within the type of year it is going to be.  She stated that the staff at DPS went to every day of the HED hearings so DPS got a pretty broad perspective.  During that we saw that pretty much every school was asked what they can do with a lot less funding than the school was asking for.  The indications from HED is that there probably is not a lot of money flowing from their source this year, so funding probably would not be coming from their coffers, but that they will add their endorsement to a request for it to come from other sources.  At almost the exact time, a discussion was held with one of the heads of PSFA, who gave some surprising news by stating that they would like NMSBVI to submit four projects for an out of cycle funding request.  She explained how the funding cycle normally works.  NMSBVI was unable to participate in the normal cycle this year because at the time the cycle began we were just beginning to put together the FMP.  Now that we have the FMP, PSFA, in consideration of the fact that we were not able to get into the cycle this year, is asking that we bring four projects from the FMP to them for consideration of out of cycle funding.  The projects that were selected for this process were:  the first phase of the Residential Campus site improvements; the Health Services project; the renovation of the old Watkins Education Center; and the Ditlzer Auditorium project.  She briefly explained to the Board what each of these four projects entails.  She stated that the way things work at PSFA is that first there is an awards sub-committee that hears requests and makes a recommendation to the full council.  We are already beyond that point in the process.  The sub-committee looked at the four projects and basically said that they are recommending that the state give design funds for the Residential Campus site improvement project and the Health Services project.  She explained what she feels that the rationale behind their recommendation revolves around the high priority that these two projects hold on the statewide public schools deficiency listing.  These two projects rank 6th and 7th on that ranking list, which is very high and indicates a very dire need.  The sub-committee looked at the Ditzler Auditorium Project and basically reported that they agree that the project needs to be done, but this project is ranked 78th on the statewide deficiency list.  The sub-committee then looked at the renovation of the old Watkins Education Center project and said that because this building is going to be used for school district administration purposes, instead of going back to an education building, it falls under a separate category of funding.  A funding request for this project will have to go through the process that the state legislature established, which means that we will have to ask other state agencies for funding before we can ask for a waiver from PSFA for them to be able to fund the project.  
Julie Walleisa stated because of the previously outlined facts, we are very concerned about the deteriorating conditions on the Residential Campus and the need to keep things moving forward.  Right now the school is in a great advantage spot until 2018 as we are able to act, building by building in the rankings.  None of the other schools, with the exception of NMD, are able to do this.  At this time there are people within our state government who are huge advocates of NMSBVI, and have shown their willingness to approve capital projects for NMSBVI.  We need to be aware however that that could change at any time.  There has been a precedent set in the state where school districts propose to PSFA that the school district pay the design fees for capital project with the understanding that PSFA will reimburse the school district for those fees.   In order for all four of the previously outlines projects to begin moving forward in terms of design, and for all four projects to be designed at one time, which will allow the seamless integration of the four projects, she asked if the Board would approve allowing NMSBVI to pay up front some of the design funding.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she did speak with Bob Gorrell, Director of NM PSFA, multiple times on September 5th about this issue.  Mr. Gorrell actually suggested this approach to us as a way to keep our projects moving forward.  Then when PSFA utilizes the waiver on the project, which we have been told will happen; PSFA reimburses us for the design fees.  She stated that this request does not come easy, as she has never asked the Board to allow us to pull $1 million dollars from our endowment, for anything.  But she, our design architect, and PSFA feel that it is important that we keep our FMP moving forward.  President Hall stated that if we pull $1 million from our endowment, then we get reimbursed later down the road, our endowment account is set up in such a way as to disallow putting the money back into the endowment.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is correct, however what we can do, once we are reimbursed, is to put the reimbursed funds into our money market account.  Caroline Benavidez stated that as she understands this, pulling the $1 million from our endowment would decrease our endowment, but upon reimbursement it would increase our money market account.  Is that correct?  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is correct.  Alicia McAninch asked if we are talking about funding the design portion of the two projects not currently being considered at this time by the state due to current funding shortfalls and higher priorities around the state.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is correct.  Julie Walleisa outlined some numbers associated with the design fees for the 4 projects that we addressed, which total approximately $918,000.00.  But because of the fact that design fees for 2 of the projects are already in the funding process that has been recommended by PSFA, we will expend closer to $450,000.00 for the 2 projects not approved by PSFA at this time.  She wanted to make sure that the Board is aware that we are more than likely only going to spend up to $500,000.00 for designs fees instead of $1 million.  Superintendent Lyle stated that if that is the case then the funding for design fees could be pulled from the money market account instead of the endowment.  Superintendent Lyle asked Julie Wallelisa to assess our risk in pulling the funding from our money market account and the likelihood of receiving reimbursement from PSFA.  Julie Walleisa stated that she can give her best guess.  She stated that this discussion comes up anytime that this happens on any project where a district is choosing to go out ahead of time.  She knows that everyone would feel much more secure if PSFA would sign a document saying that they guarantee the refund, but that has never been accomplished.  During the discussions with PSFA that have been conducted on other projects over the past few months PSFA has said that when the district can demonstrate the need for phase II of the project, and counsel agrees with the need, then reimbursement can be done.  It is the “counsel agrees” portion of that stipulation that has some subjectivity.  There is risk that the money would not be paid back, but she stated that it is a smaller risk for NMSBVI than any other school in the state, because there is a tremendous amount of political pressure coming from the legislature, NM Higher Education Department (HED), and PSFA to make things right at NMSBVI.  She stated that the amount of political pressure makes her feel much more comfortable that this will really happen, and NMSBVI will get reimbursed.  However, there is no written guarantee that can be secured for this.  Mary Sarate asked if Julie Walleisa if she is aware of any instance where non-reimbursement occurred.  Julie Walleisa stated that she has never had a school not get reimbursed for the overall item.  She has some small areas of contention but not complete non-reimbursement.  She stated that it will be important that PSFA be involved in all aspects of the project from the very start, even the parts where they are not funding, but could potentially be reimbursing.  This will make them a part of the project, all the way through.  That will be comfortable for PSFA.  Caroline Benavidez stated that due to the critical nature of the first 4 projects she does not really see that we have much of a choice if we want to bring our facilities up to an acceptable standard for our students and staff.  Superintendent Lyle asked Julie Walleisa to explain the impact if we should decide to not utilize our funding for the design phase pending reimbursement.  Julie Walleisa stated that not using school funds for the design phase, pending reimbursement, would mean that the projects would have to go through the legislative process and then go through the PSFA process before any movement could be made.  This would back up the projects by almost a year.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Ditzler Auditorium is currently 78th on the statewide deficiency list.  The state has only funded through 60 for this fiscal year.  She is concerned that the state will completely redo the list, reprioritizing after the 60 projects that they are funding are removed.  She stated that she had the notion that if the state funded 60 projects, then the project below 60 would simply move up the list.  For example deficiency 61 would move to project 1.  She has found out that that is not the case.  The state will actually begin over on developing the statewide deficiency list and reassign priority numbers to the statewide needs.  This creates a risk factor that the Ditzler Auditorium will not even make the list.  If that is the case then not being able to renovate Ditzler would have a negative ripple effect throughout our Facility Master Plan as each phase of the plan is dependent on the previous phase.  Julie Walleisa stated that we do not know what the updated rankings will look like.  The draft of those rankings will not be available until October 9th of this year.  When those come out we will be able to see how the shuffle impacts our needs for the Ditzler Auditiorium.  And the rankings are draft, which means that they can easily be revised before the firm rankings are published. This can be good or very bad.  Alicia McAninch stated that she hates to see any of the critical need projects on our campus be delayed as delay will only cause the condition of the buildings to further deteriorate.  She stated that she feels that if we have the means to fund the design process, with the hope of reimbursement through PSFA, then she feels that we should do so before further deterioration makes renovation impossible due to excessive costs.  The two buildings in question; Ditzler Auditorium and Watkins Education Center are two very recognizable building to the communities in the Tularosa Basin and every effort should be made to ensure that they remain on the campus and useable.  Julie Walleisa stated that there is a great deal of precedent for schools doing this and PSFA looking kindly upon it.  PSFA reiterated that fact when she met with them last week.  She stated that moving the projects forward also saves the state money in the long run as all of our projects are dependent on each other.  If we can keep things on schedule then we will not be doing work that will later be undone because a portion of the project got out of phase.  That can get very costly.  In addition the enter project scope could go to one general contractor instead of being assigned to multiple general contractors due to delays in funding.  That will also save funds in the long run.  Julie Walleisa stated that she hopes that she was able to adequately lay out the risks of waiting and the risks of proceeding to aid the Board in their decision.  Jeff Turner asked what the construction budget is for the 4 projects that we have talked about today.  Julie Walleisa stated that the total construction cost across all 4 projects is approximately $9.1 million.  Jeff Turner asked where that money comes from.  Julie Wallesia explained that the funding will come from the state, through the PSFA process.  She then explained, for the benefit of Jeff Turner, since this is his first meeting as a Regent, how the PSFA process works, and Superintendent Lyle explained how project funding requests were handled in the past, before we fell under the authority of PSFA.  Caroline Benavidez stated that as she sees it, we have two options at this point:  approve the use of money market funds for the design process on Ditzler Auditorium and Watkins Education Center with the hope of reimbursement from PSFA, which will allow the 4 projects to move forward together, as designed; or move forward on the 2 projects that have received approval and let Ditzler Auditorium and Watkins Education Center sit until we can receive approval on those projects.  Christina Hall and Caroline Benavidez stated that they feel that the school should go ahead and take the risk and utilize the money market account to pay for the design fees with the anticipation that PSFA will reimburse the school for the design fees.  Alicia McAninch stated that she feels that it is very important the Ditzler Auditorium project move ahead as our students need somewhere to have their performances, meetings, etc., and the space that is currently being used is inadequate, due to its size cannot be made to be adequate, and is scheduled to be totally removed from the campus.   Alicia McAninch stated that she is also in favor of taking the risk and using the money market funds to pay for the design fees with the anticipation that PSFA will reimburse the school.  Jeff Turner stated that it seems like our risk is more about how long we will have to wait to get reimbursed as opposed to whether we will get reimbursed.  He realizes that there will be quite a bit of savings, including design fees, by moving all 4 projects forward together instead of breaking them up.  He also stated that in a year when NMSBVI has the money available to make this type of move, he feels that using the money market funds for the design fees would be the smarter decision.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with the design phase of the 4 bundled capital projects discussed, utilizing funding from the money market account for 2 of the 4 bundled projects not yet endorsed by PSFA, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. ECP Student Nutrition Services.

Margie Macias stated that the presented memorandum outlines the problem that we have been having with securing an ECP food services contract for the ECP due to State Purchasing’s delay in awarding a continued price agreement to Summit Food Service Management (SFSM).  SFSM has been the food service provider for the ECP, and has provided excellent service to us for a number of years.  We would like to continue to utilize SFSM but until State Purchasing can award a price agreement we cannot.  We have been waiting patiently for this to get taken care of so that we can bring a recommendation to the Board.  State Purchasing has awarded a temporary extension through October 31, 2012.  She stated that in the interim she feels that we need to go with a Request for Proposal (RFP) on our own so that we can gather proposals from other companies in case the price agreement is not awarded to SFSM.  SFSM has shown an interest in submitting a proposal independent from State Purchasing.  This process will take some time, but we anticipate that we should be able to bring a recommendation to the Board by the end of October 2012.  
D. Legal Services Contract – Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC.

Superintendent Lyle presented a request to extend the current legal professional services  contract with Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC into its fourth year of service to NMSBVI.  If approved, a new contract will be executed for a contract period of December 14, 2012 through December 13, 2013.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statutes Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, contracts for professional services may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, for a period not to exceed four (4) total years of continued service without a new RFP solicitation.  The contract extension reflects a $15.00 per hour fee increase for Attorneys, Law Clerks, and Paralegals.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the current contract with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson into its fourth year of professional services to NMSBVI for the contract period December 14, 2012 through December 13, 2013, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Legal Services Contract – Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP.
Superintendent Lyle presented a request to extend the current legal professional services contract with Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP into its fourth year of service to NMSBVI.  If approved, a new contract will be executed for a contract period of December 14, 2012 through December 13, 2013.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statutes Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, contract for professional services may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, for a period not to exceed four (4) years of continued service without a new RFP solicitation.  The contract extension reflects a $15.00 per hour fee increase for Attorneys, Law Clerks, and a $10.00 per hour fee increase for Paralegals.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the current contract with Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP into its fourth year of professional services to NMSBVI for the contract period of December 14, 2012 through December 13, 2013, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G. 2012 Report of Actuals.

Mary Sarate presented the 2012 Report of Actuals for the Board’s approval.  She reviewed the content of the Report of Actuals.  She stated that this report is scheduled to be submitted to the NM Higher Education Department (HED) annually in September.  This report is a compilation of the budget reports that have been submitted to the Board throughout the fiscal year.  Page 3 of the report summarizes the FY-12 revenues and expenditures.  After her review of the content of the report she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the 2012 Report of Actuals, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

H. ECP Facility Perimeter Fence – Revision to HED Transmittal.

Margie Macias presented a Capital Projects Transmittal Summary Sheet for the Early Childhood Program Perimeter Fence Project at a total project budget of $264,105.00.  She stated that this is the document that needs to be submitted to the HED for approval.  She stated that she does not see any problem with receiving their approval on this project.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the reason that this fence project is so costly is that the fence is going to be totally lockable and involves the fabrication and installation of three very large gates which includes one gate for the parking lot and two for the bus loop.  The fence will be a combination of CMU, pilasters, and piping.  Since construction of the ECP facility we have experienced break-ins, theft of outside technology such as security cameras, theft from and extensive vandalism to school vehicles, playground equipment, property, and landscaping.  The grounds around the perimeter of the school building are completely open to the public.  The construction of this perimeter fence should significantly decrease the amount of loss that we are currently experiencing.  The design of the fence will blend with the architecture of the facility without presenting an industrial appearance.  Superintendent Lyle explained that the funding for this project should be supported by the City of Albuquerque and the County of Bernalillo.  We may have to contribute a portion of the cost, but the goal, following conversations with the City and County, is to get as much funding from those agencies as possible.  We have already included this project in our budget, so it should have no negative impact on our budget or savings.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Capital Projects Transmittal Summary Sheet for the Early Childhood Program Perimeter Fence Project at a total projected budget of $264,105.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

I. Strategic Plan.
Superintendent Lyle presented the NMSBVI Strategic Plan for the Board’s review and adoption.  She stated that the NMSBVI staff, with the assistance of Mr. Eugene McMahon, has been working very hard on this project since April 2011.  This project is possible through the hard work and input of all NMSBVI Staff, many of whom worked on the project committee from the outset.  She stated that Tuesday and Wednesday of this week was spent working on the Action Plan portion of this document so that it could be presented to the Board during this meeting.  The Strategic Plan includes the school’s Belief Statement; Mission Statement; the Objectives; Strategic Parameters; and Strategies.  She stated that this project has been a wonderfully revitalizing process for the school as we looked very closely at ourselves, where we have been, and where we are going.  This resulted in the ability to make some long range plans for ourselves.  She stated the plan that is presented to the Board today is not the completed product.  The Strategic Plan will be submitted to the Board on a recurring basis for probably the next couple of Board meetings as we finish up the action steps of the plan.  We spent the past two days finishing up the action steps, we now need to prioritize them and then bring them to the Board for their review and approval.  She stated that what she wants to do today is re-review the six strategies which are the meat the Strategic Plan, and for which the action steps will be targeted.  She reviewed the 6 strategies of the Strategic Plan.  She then explained the process that was used for the development of the action steps, and the strategy that was utilized for prioritizing the steps.  During this process two things emerged as very strong priorities:  the growth, development and importance of our PPP; and the need to strengthen our transition plan by developing relationships with the public schools and helping them to make good decisions about their students who are blind and/or visually impaired.  We recognize the need to build a statewide network that works for our kids.  Since Regents Hall and McAninch helped work on this project, and participated in the last two days of action step development, Superintendent Lyle asked if they had any comments regarding the Strategic Plan development process.  Alicia McAninch stated that the Strategic Plan development process was long and difficult; however, she was amazed at the enthusiasm of the staff that worked on this process and the scope of knowledge and expertise that they brought to the committee.  She stated that she feels that the product that was developed is a plan that will work well for NMSBVI.  Christine Hall also stated that everyone that was involved in this process worked very hard and was dedicated to the process.  Alicia McAninch stated that staff were involved from every area of NMSBVI.  Christine Hall asked if anyone has any questions about the presented Strategic Plan.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the last strategy addresses acquiring community support and the resources essential to advance the success of each student.  She asked how the committee defined “resources”.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we recognized resources as money, people, partnerships, etc.  Within that particular strategy we talked about building our lobbying system to include families, consumers, etc., so that we might all work together to acquire funding through the legislature.  We talked about a marketing plan, a grant writer, the legislative process, the Foundation, volunteers, working with the State Land Office, etc.  Our resource scope was very very broad.  Caroline Benavidez complimented everyone on the hard work that went into this development process.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to adopt the NMSBVI Strategic Plan, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
J. Vehicle Mileage Report.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Vehicle Mileage Report for the Board’s information.  There were no questions regarding the presented report.

K. Capital Projects Update. (cont.)

Margie Macias briefed the Board on the ongoing Critical Deficiencies Project, including work on Sacramento Dorm, Quimby Gym, Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditiorium, Heating Line Replacement between the Heating Plant and Health Services, Garrett Dormitory, Wanda Raney Life Skills Center, and Bert Reeve.  She also briefed them on site concrete work on the Residential Campus, ECP Fencing, the New Watkins Education Center, Natatorium Paint, and the Water Tower.

L. Election of Officers.

President Hall stated that it is the time of the year when the Board elects officers for the upcoming one year term.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the floor is open to nominations for the NMSBVI Board of Regents officer positions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to reelect Christine Hall as the Board President.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to reelect Caroline Benavidez as the Board Vice President.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to reelect Alicia McAninch as the board Secretary.  (carried unanimously)
XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

Following discussion the Board decided to move the November 1, 2012 Regular Meeting to Friday, October 26, 2012, at the Residential Campus in Alamogordo.    
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – June & July 2012

There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – June & July 2012

There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:25 p.m., Thursday, September 6, 2012.
(Approved 11/8/2012)



(Approved 11/8/2012)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting September 6, 2012   
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